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Introduction

Welcome to the Rockville High School Choral Department!

We are so excited to have you as part of our growing family. This year is going to be challenging one but if we act as a team we will always succeed. The Rockville High School Choral Department is committed to excellence and I will expect ALL students to perform at their highest level. I am excited about your success in the program and I look forward to experiencing this school year with you and memories that it will bring.

This handbook is designed to inform you and your parents of the policies and expectations of the Rockville High School Choral Program. Please read through the handbook in its entirety. At the end of the handbook, you will find several forms that need to be completed and returned by Friday, September 13th, 2019.  


In order for the choral program to succeed, we need your support and dedication. We will be having several fundraisers throughout the year to help with the cost of running such a wonderful program. We hope that you and your families will be able to help by joining our team in completing this task. This school year is looking to be a wonderful year full of challenges and much success. I hope you are as excited as we are. Welcome Back and Welcome Home!
Go Rams!

Mrs. Diehl
Choral Director 

Team Effort


The education of your child is a cooperative effort among student, teacher, and parent.  Each part of that team needs to feel the support of the other two in order to facilitate a positive learning environment.  I am a musician and teacher dedicated to helping your children achieve their best in one of the most enjoyable and accessible of the arts- MUSIC!  We are hoping to have a strong core of parent volunteers who work very hard for all of the students in the Chorus Department.  All parents will have the opportunity to volunteer at some time during the year, as their schedule permits.  Please take a minute to fill out the Parent Volunteer Survey and send that in along with the Statement of Understanding and Student Information Form.  All three forms are at the end of this handbook.  FORM will be held periodically to keep parents informed and to help plan and carry out Chorus Department events and activities.  All chorus parents are invited and encouraged to attend.  Please refer to the Chorus Calendar for meeting dates and times.

I am so excited to be teaching at Rockville High School!  I know this is going to be a wonderful year of music making.  If you ever have any questions, comments, or concerns, you are always welcome to call or email.  Let us have a fantastic year together!

Sincerely,
Mrs. Cynthia Diehl 
Choral Director
Membership Requirements
Membership is based on several important factors:
Musical Ability

You do NOT need to be a good singer to join chorus.  You must, however, continually strive towards your greatest potential.  To become a great singer takes consistent effort and practice.  If you are contributing your very best to your voice part, then you are doing your share to further the progress of the entire chorus.  Therefore, the chief requirement is that you strive to sing your part to the very best of your ability.
Willingness to Work

Each person must be willing to put forth the necessary effort throughout every rehearsal to make the choral program the best it can be.  In addition, work outside of rehearsals may be necessary to be prepared for class.  Students achieve excellence only with an extraordinary work ethic.
Attitude

A positive attitude will help you accomplish and enjoy many things in life.  Working together as a team requires treating each other with respect and kindness.  Negative attitudes are unhealthy, interfere with team progress, and will not be acceptable in or out of the chorus room.  If you have an honest and legitimate concern, please come and discuss it with your director before you share it with anyone else.  This increases the respect for you and accelerates your maturation process.
Eligibility

According to Maryland Statute 1006.15, student participation in activities that are off-campus, involve competition, or require missing class requires a minimum 2.0 grade point average.  Chorus students that are not able to attend a performance will be required to do an alternative assignment to make up for that part of their grade.

Choice

To be admitted to chorus at Rockville High School, you must want to become a member.  No one is forced to join against his/her will.  Please remember this at all times.  Because you choose to become a member you have no excuse for not giving all your effort all the time!
Concert Attire

Student will have the opportunity to rent concert uniforms from the school. The dry cleaning fee per year is $10.

Our uniform consists of gowns and tuxedos. 

Rules for Concert Attire

• All tuxedos and gowns must look presentable and well-kept during all performances.

Keep yours hung up in a dry place and you won’t have any problems.

• Men are expected to provide their own black socks and black dress shoes for all performances. Failure to comply may result in a lowered participation grade for the event in question. No black sneakers or sandals will be permitted under any circumstances. Concert comportment is just one part of a student’s performance-based education.

• Women are expected to provide their own flesh colored hose and black dress shoes with no greater than a one-inch heel. No high heels or black sandals will be permitted under any circumstances. Concert comportment is just one part of a student’s performance-based education.

• Bracelets or colored watches are not to be worn during performances.

• All facial piercing (eyebrow, lip, nose, tongue) shall be removed for performances.

• Hair should be neat and out of singer’s face. 
• Clothing should not be frayed, torn or wrinkled.

• All aspects of the RHS dress code are in effect during all performances (see RHS

2019-2020 Student Handbook)
[image: image2.png]



Classroom Responsibilities and Expectations

Classroom Responsibilities are posted in the chorus classroom.  

Students’ responsibility is to C.A.R.E.:

COMMUNICATE

ATTEND ALL REHEARSALS AND PERFORMANCES

RESPECT PROPERTY AND EACH OTHER

EXECUTE REHEARSAL PROCEDURES

Communicate

· Remind (text), Call (301-517-5590) or email (cynthia_m_diehl@mcpsmd.org) if you are going to be absent.

· Let Mrs. Diehl know well in advance about any schedule conflicts.

· If you would like some extra help, just ask.  If I can’t help you, I’ll find someone who can.

· If you are ever troubled or unsure about something that has to do with this program, please talk to me.
Attend All Rehearsals and Performances

· Be at all rehearsals and performances on time…which means early!  There is a difference between being present and being ready.

· Being absent from a performance is very serious.  When even one member of a performing ensemble is gone, the total musical experience is diminished for all.

Respect Property and Each Other

· If it’s not yours, DON’T TOUCH IT!!

· Candy, food, and drinks are not permitted in the chorus room.  Water bottles are allowed for those who often get thirsty.

· No chewing gum in the chorus room, practice/ ensemble rooms or the Performing Arts Center - EVER.

· Respect the right of others to learn, and the teacher to teach by not causing an interruption to the rehearsal.  Use good judgment to always know what time it is.  Is it time to visit or work?

· Look at the person speaking to you.

· If you cannot say something positive, do not say anything at all.

· No public displays of affection are permitted in or around the music building or on off-campus trips or performances.

· Do not use the chorus room to store your personal property (bags, books, clothes, projects, lunches, etc.).
Execute Rehearsal Procedures

· Be in your seat, ready to make music when the bell rings.

· Have your 1-inch black 3 ring binder (music folder) and a pencil with you at every rehearsal.

· Stop immediately when the conductor stops.

· Raise your hand if you have a comment/ question/ answer.
· Stay in your seat or place on the risers unless you have permission to do otherwise.

Discipline Plan for those that forget to C.A.R.E.:

· Warning

· Conference with the student and director to develop a plan for solving the problem.

· Consequence(s) appropriate to the behavior(s) or action(s) in question and contact parent(s).

· Referral to administrator.
Use and Care of Music

· Do not fold, tear, or otherwise mutilate music.

· Do not make excessive markings on the music- always use pencil, not ink!
· If a student is issued a music folder, the folder should be kept in the assigned folio cabinet in the chorus room.  If a student would like to take their music home to study, they must bring their music folder back with them to class the next day.  Students missing music from a folder will be charged for the missing music.

Practice Rooms

The use of practice rooms must be approved in advance by the director.  You may not use the practice rooms during a period in which you have another class.  Practice room time is at a premium after school- schedule with Mrs. Diehl in advance. Rooms are to be used for practicing only, not for sleeping, studying, doing homework, or hanging out with friends.  There should be absolutely no food or drinks in the practice rooms.

Chorus Department Grade Policy

Rehearsal Participation & Contribution
30%

Performance Attendance & Contribution
60%

Quizzes and Assignments


10%

Rehearsal Participation & Contribution: grades (30%) are earned by meeting the Classroom Responsibilities and Expectations.  Students earn 4 points for each rehearsal they attend.  An unexcused absence will result in earning 0 points.  1 point may be subtracted for each occurrence of the following:  tardiness, talking, chewing gum, and not singing, not participating, lack of focus, disrespectful attitude, poor posture, misplaced book bag, missing music, causing distractions, and other things at the discretion of the director. 


Chorus is a co-curricular performance-based class.  Therefore, chorus students are required to attend rehearsals and performances beyond regular school hours.  Every effort will be made to advise you of any changes to the announced rehearsal schedule well in advance so that you may plan your time productively.  These extra rehearsals will be kept to a minimum to be respectful of your time.  Mark your calendars now for the concert dates.  If getting a ride to these performances might be a problem, arrange a ride you can count on, or let Mrs. Diehl know at least a week in advance so that they can help you find a ride.  Your child or children should have transportation home no more than 30 minutes after the end of a concert.

Performance Attendance and Contribution grades (60%) are earned by being present, on time, in proper uniform, and participating positively and fully.  50 points will be earned for each performance.  An unexcused absence will result in earning 0 points.  1 point will be subtracted for each occurrence of the following:  tardiness, not in full chorus uniform, inappropriate behavior, or lack of musical focus.  

Quizzes and Assignments grade (10%) will be an average of the grades for all written and oral quizzes and assignments.  If a student has good attendance, pays attention in class, and turns things in on time, these grades will be very good.
· Octet Examinations: Students will be required to perform in an octet a minimum of two per semester. These examinations will be graded on the accuracy of the piece performed. Students will be called to sing a passage of music that has been rehearsed in class. There will be two students singing on each voice part. Students will be notified in advance when these examinations will take place.

· Bi-monthly Sight-reading Exams: All Students will be required to perform a sight-reading exam which features their knowledge of singing music that they do not previously know.
Semester Exam Policy

At the end of each semester, students will take a written cumulative exam.  The exam will give students a chance to demonstrate the knowledge they have acquired over the course of the semester.  Exam grades will then be factored in with 9-weeks grades to determine semester and final grades. The teacher has every right to not give an exemption for the semester final. 
THERE IS ABSOLUTELY NO REASON FOR ANY STUDENT TO MAKE POOR GRADES IN CHORUS CLASS.  STUDENTS WHO SHOW UP, HAVE A GOOD ATTITUDE, TURN IN ASSIGNMENTS, AND WORK HARD SHOULD HAVE A GOOD GRADE AT THE END OF THE GRADING PERIOD.

Reasons why attendance at performances is important:

· The student will see the ultimate result of their months of hard work.

· The student will create a memorable experience that can last a lifetime.

· Each student is vital to the performance.  There are NO substitutes.

· Performance is the ultimate standards-based assessment.  Students earn their grade based partly on performances.

· Missing a performance negatively affects not only the individual, but the entire group.

· Performing is incredibly fun!!

Reasons why attendance at rehearsals is important:

· The student gains new information.

· A rehearsal is part of an ongoing development of one’s physical and mental conditioning.

· The student sometimes has the opportunity to work with an expert guest conductor.

· Every singer must be present to work on blend, balance, intonation, and precision.

· The group will not have to waste rehearsal time teaching the material from the previous rehearsal.

· The morale of the group is uplifted.

· The student missing a rehearsal can fall out of touch with the group’s goals.
ABSENCE FROM REHEARSAL:  Chorus students will not be excused from rehearsals except in cases of extreme emergency or illness.  Work, appointments, detention, meetings, homework, vacations, etc. will not be valid excuses for missing a rehearsal.  A written note from the parent/ guardian is due upon the student’s return from any excused absence due to an emergency.  A doctor’s note is due upon the student’s return from any excused absence due to illness.  If you anticipate an unavoidable absence from rehearsal, please submit a written request to the director for approval prior to the absence.  Those on athletic teams should communicate their practice/ game schedule with Mrs. Diehl before the season begins to find a workable compromise. These conflicts will be handled on a case by case basis.

ABSENCE FROM PERFORMANCE:  Performances are a large part of the student’s chorus grade.  Any absence which is not brought to the Director’s attention for approval prior to the performance will be considered unexcused.  Unexcused absences from performances result in a zero for that grade.  Students who have an excused absence from a performance may make up for that part of their grade by completing a research paper assignment agreed upon by the director(s).  If you anticipate an unavoidable absence from a performance this year, please submit a written request to the director for approval right away.  Any excuse given within two weeks of a performance (with the exception of emergencies) will be considered unexcused.  In the case of an emergency, parents are required to call the music office at 301-517-5590 as early as possible.

Concert Etiquette

Concerts are the culmination of hundreds of hours of diligent work from students.  It is our goal to make our concerts professional and of the highest caliber.  The audience plays a significant role in the success of our concerts.  As the students prepare for their performance, so should the audience.  Thank you in advance for your cooperation with setting a good example for other audience members.

Our concerts are “formal” in nature, and therefore it is important for those attending to dress nicely.  When choruses perform at Carnegie Hall, everyone in the audience is dressed in their best.  The same thing should hold true with our concerts at Rockville High School or any other venue.  This helps create an atmosphere that these concerts are something special.

Our concerts are frequently recorded, and therefore the following expectations of general concert etiquette are requested:

1. No cell phones. portable game systems or tablets.  Since music is the art of sound, it is imperative that the auditorium is perfectly silent in order to hear all the beautiful sounds from the students.  Even when silent, the bright screens are distracting to audience members around you.

2. No flash photography.  This is distracting and disruptive to the performers.
3. No talking during performances.  Voices are easily picked up by professional microphones during recording.  Be courteous to the performers and to those seated around you.
4. No yelling or screaming your student’s name.  Younger children may be inclined to try to get the attention of older siblings.  This is a serious concert, and not a sporting event.
Babies or young children will probably NOT enjoy our concerts.  Performances last about an hour and a half to two hours in length.  This is a long time for little ones to sit still or remain quiet.  For the enjoyment of those in the audience, and to insure that taped performances pick up only the sound of music, please IMMEDIATELY take restless or crying children from the auditorium.
Late Arrivals: If you arrive late for a concert, you will not be admitted into the auditorium until there is applause.  Please be respectful of the ushers about this point and do not argue.  In any professional theater you will find the same standards.  If you must leave the concert for any reason, you will not be admitted until there is a moment of applause.  Again, please be respectful of the ushers.  The sound of doors opening and closing is distracting to both the performers and the audience.

When am I supposed to applaud?  Watch the conductor for cues.  It is appropriate to applaud when the conductor enters the stage, when the choir enters the stage, or when the choir is seen for the first time.  When a selection is concluded, always wait until the conductor’s arms are down before applauding.  If we perform a major work or a sectionalized piece, wait until all movements are complete before applauding.

The Chorus Calendar is passed out usually the first week of school.  This is done so that you can plan your year accordingly.  DO NOT SCHEDULE college auditions/ visits, SAT/ACT tests, vacations, or anything else at a time that will conflict with a required chorus performance.  Be responsible and fulfill your commitments at school first.

Statement of Understanding
We have read the Chorus Handbook, understand and agree with the expectations involved in the

Rockville High School Chorus Department; including, but not limited to, Membership Requirements, Uniforms, Conduct, Rehearsal and Concert Attendance, Grading Policies, Concert Etiquette, Communications, 
and Financial Obligations.

_________________________________

Name of Student (please print)

_________________________________

Signature of Student

_________________________________

Name of Parent/ Guardian (please print)

_________________________________

Signature of Parent/ Guardian

________________________________

Parent email address

_________________________________

Date

Please return this Statement of Understanding to either 

Mrs. Diehl on or before

Friday, September 13th for completion credit
Keep the rest of this handbook for your reference during the school year, 
especially regarding dates and policies.

The following information is required to contact the parent(s) of the student.

ROCKVILLE CHORUS DEPARTMENT

PARENT VOLUNTEER SURVEY

2019-2020
Parent(s) Name(s)_______________________________________________

Student’s Name________________________________________________

Grade_________     

Address______________________________________________________

City, State, Zip Code____________________________________________

Home Phone #__________________ Cell Phone #____________________

Email Address (where parent can be reached)_________________________________
We all have special talents, large or small. Here are some of the areas we will need help with this year. Check off any areas in which you would like to assist.

___ Fund-raising projects

___ Making travel plans

___ Uniforms

___ Organizing special events

___ Assisting during the school day with clerical work

___ Assisting during afternoon/evening rehearsals with clerical work

___ Designing programs/tickets

___ Chaperoning

___ Photography

___ Set-up and/or clean-up for events

___ Sewing

___ Silent Auction

___ Ushering Concerts

___ Medical assistance on trips (LPN, RN or MD)

___ Other (please specify)_______________________________________
